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Neebing Recreation Committee Events 
We, as the Recreation Committee are hosting a community meeting on 
February 6th, 2023 at the Blake Hall, starting at 6:30 pm.  There has been 
some community interest in some improvements to the Cloud Lake boat 
launch. We are looking for community suggestions and ideas to put to-
gether a plan for the future of this site.  
If you have any questions, please feel free to  
contact Karen Coulson, chair of the Recreation Committee at 577-2475. 
UPCOMING EVENTS PLANNED AT BLAKE HALL TO BE 

HOSTED BY THE  
NEEBING RECREATION COMMITTEE IN 2023 

 February 25  and March 25 Crafternoons from noon – 4. 
All are welcome.  Please bring whatever you are working on – knitting, cro-
chet, scrapworking etc. For a social afternoon.Perhaps at some point we can 
have someone teach a craft.  If you are having problems with your craft 
maybe someone can help you out. 
February 20 - a Family Skate from 1-4 
April 7 - Easter Egg Hunt  from 11- 2. 
There will be clowns, face painting and of course the Easter Bunny. 
May 14 - Mothers Day Tea from 1-3.  Tickets will be available closer to the 
event. 
July 1 – Canada Day at the Municipal Office. 
October 7 – Harvest Dinner – more information to follow. 
December ??? Breakfast with Santa. Date to be determined and more infor-
mation to follow. 
If anyone is interested in playing cribbage once a week please call Penny 
at 964-2270. 
If there is enough interest we will try to set up an afternoon. 

PLEASE COME AND JOIN US FOR SOME FUN GET-TOGETHERS! 

Don’t Let Fire take the “Fun” out of 2023! 
by Dale Ashbee, Fire Chief 

Two (2) recent news items provide a reality check regarding the impor-
tance of always having Carbon Monoxide and Smoke alarms working to 
ensure our safety from fire in our homes. 
• On January 4th Ontario Fire Marshal Jon Pegg announced that in 2022 

Ontario had experienced one of the highest fire death tolls in many 
decades, with some 133 deaths attributed to fires.  A large number of 
theses fatalities occurred in homes - many were at night, and in a signif-
icant number of cases the smoke alarms were not working. As a result, 
residents did not receive the necessary alarm warning that could have 
allowed time for a safe escape. 

• On that same day, here in Thunder Bay five (5) people were taken to 
hospital as a result of Carbon Monoxide poisoning. Investigators dis-
covered that the CO alarm was not in working order, and did not pro-
vide an early warning to allow for a safe escape. Thankfully one of the 
occupants although ill from CO exposure was able to call 911 and get 

help on the way.  
While it is the law in On-
tario to have working 
Smoke and CO Alarms 
in your home it is criti-
cally important that they 
are tested regularly to en-
sure they are working 

and remain ready to alert you of the danger of fire or carbon monoxide 
whenever it should occur.  More importantly, these alarms  are readily 
available protection from two (2) potential and unforgiving killers in our 
homes. Both the toxic gases given off in a modern home fire, and the 
odourless CO gas from burned fuel are deadly!  Early warning signals 
from working alarms, in conjunction with a practiced Home Fire Escape 
Plan, to facilitate a quick pre-planned exit, offer easy and economical pro-
tection from these harmful hazards.    
 Take a moment!  Think about how you and your family would react to 
being woken up in the middle of the night to the sound of either a Smoke 
or CO alarm. What would you do, where would you go, who would you 
call? As scary as that might be, stop now to think about what would hap-
pen if your alarms were not sounding their warnings. What if your first 
warning of the danger was that you woke feeling ill, or smelling smoke or 
hearing the crackling of a fire? 
Be sure to  install, maintain and regularly check smoke and CO alarms 
in your home, and  prepare a Home Fire Escape Plan: 
https://www.oafc.on.ca/home-escape-plan), so you can go to sleep at 
night knowing that if anything should go wrong in your home, you will 
receive an early warning of the hazard and already have a plan in mind of 
what to do next to remain safe.

What’s Been Happening at Council Meetings?
Since the January edition, there has been one regular meeting of Council on 
January 18, 2023. There was also one Special Council meetings on January 
25, 2023. 
At the regular Council meeting on January 18th the following matters 
were considered: 
• Council heard a deputation from MPP Kevin Holland. 
• Council directed Administration to proceed with stage two of the 

funding application process for improvements to the rinks at Blake 
Hall and Alf Olsen. 

• Council directed Administration to proceed with consultation on an 
off-leash dog park. 

• Council approved an amended investment policy. 
• Council directed Administration to circulate comments related to the 

Black Ash Recovery Strategy. 
• Council reviewed the compensation procedure for mailboxes damaged 

by snow clearing operations. 
• Council authorized the posting of the revised Tourism Request for Ex-

pressions of Interest. 
• Council reviewed the asbestos audits completed on the municipal 

buildings. 
• Council passed the by-law to levy interim taxes. 
At the Special Council meeting on January 25th, Council reviewed the first 
draft of the 2023 budget. 
The next Council meeting will be held on February 1, 2023. Regular Coun-
cil meetings are normally scheduled for the 1st and 3rd Wednesday of each 
month. 
This article contains only highlights from Council meetings – visit the web-
site to see the approved minutes from each of the meetings.  The minutes of 
each meeting are approved at the following meeting and are posted on the 
website once they have been approved and signed.  If you don’t have in-
ternet capabilities, you can always contact the office for copies of approved 
minutes. 
Meeting agendas are always posted online on the Friday prior to the 
Wednesday meeting.  Come out and see what your Council is doing on your 
behalf.  Feel free to contact the Municipal Office for further information or 
with input into any of the items that Council is considering. The meetings 
are now being held at the Municipal Office, but there is the option to at-
tend virtually as well. The links to login to the meetings are posted on our 
website in the calendar details. 

Live Fire Safe - Ensure your 
Smoke and CO alarms are 

Working for You!

The Neebing Recreation Committee would like to gauge 
interest in a drop-in co-ed adult volleyball program, that 
would take place at Valley Central School.  If you would be 
interested, please contact Joel at vman814@gmail.com 
so we can determine if we can make this a go!  
Dates/times TBD based on gym availability.
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Sign up for Neebing’s Emergency Text Alert 
Service! This text alert service is used to notify 
our residents via text message of immediate 
dangers or emergencies occurring in our com-
munity such as evacuations, road closures, 
forest fires and other hazards.  Sign up is free!   
You must have a smartphone equipped to re-
ceive text messages to sign up for this serv-
ice.  It does not work on land lines. Sign up at 
neebing.org/textalerts or send us your 
name, Neebing address, and your text-en-
abled cell phone number including area code 
to neebing@neebing.org or call us at 474-
5331. Your personal information is kept strictly 
confidential.  If you have any questions, please 
feel free to contact us at: 
www.neebing.org/contact 
 
 
 
 
 

EMERGENCY TEXT ALERT SERVICE  
for Neebing Residents

Book Your Next Event  
with Us!  

Blake Hall is available for rent by the 
hour, day or weekend.  Blake Hall has a 
fully equipped kitchen for self-catered 

events and comfortable chairs and tables 
for your guests. We are also fully accessi-
ble with a ramp entrance and accessible 

washroom.
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Scan this QR 
code...it will take 
you right to the  

NFRA 50/50  
RAFFLE 

SITE!

Notice of a Public Meeting being held to consider an ap-
plication for a proposed Land Severance  

(Application Number B06-2022)

THE CORPORATION OF THE MUNICIPALITY OF NEEBING

Please take notice that the Council of The Corporation of the Municipal-
ity of Neebing, sitting as Committee of the Whole, will hold a Public Meet-
ing on Wednesday, February 15, 2023, at 5:30 p.m., at the Neebing 
Municipal Office to consider a proposed severance under Section 53 of 
the Planning Act, R.S.O. 1990, c. P.13, as amended.  The Committee’s 
recommendations to Council will be considered for ratification at the Reg-
ular Council Meeting on the same evening, commencing at 6:00 p.m. 
 
The Application (B01-2023) is brought by Mitchell Taylor and Janet Troje, 
the property owners. The land parcels which are the subject matter of the 
application have municipal addresses: 
• 66 Cottage Drive West, which is legally described as “Plan W765 
Lots 34 and 35; Part Road Allowance Reference Plan 55R6524 Parts 21 
and 22, in the geographic Crooks Township, in the Municipality of Neebing 
and Province of Ontario”; and 
• 70 Cottage Drive West, which is legally described as “Plan W765 
Lot 36; Part Road Allowance Reference Plan 55R6524 Part 23, in the ge-
ographic Crooks Township, in the Municipality of Neebing and Province 
of Ontario”. 
These are referred to as the “Subject Properties”. 
 
The applicants propose to sever one piece off 70 Cottage Drive W for the 
purposes of correcting an encroachment from 66 Cottage Drive W. It is 
also proposed to sever the north parts of each of the Subject Properties 
to be consolidated into one new lot. The severed parcels will be rectan-
gular or triangular in shape, and will each have frontage on Cottage Drive 
West. A sketch showing the lot configuration is included with the applica-
tion, a copy of which is available on the Neebing website (www.nee-
bing.org/notices) or by contacting the Municipal Office. 
 
ANY PERSON may attend the Public Meeting and/or make written or ver-
bal presentations either in support of, or in opposition to, the proposed 
severance. If a person or public body that files an appeal of a decision of 
the Committee of the Whole in respect of the proposed severance does 
not make oral submissions at this public meeting, or does not provide 
written submissions prior to the decision of the Council in the matter, the 
Ontario Land Tribunal may not grant them status to maintain the appeal. 
 
How to provide input:  You can provide input on the application as fol-
lows: 
 
a) Submit comments in writing by email, to clerk@neebing.org; 
b) Submit comments by regular mail to the mailing address below; 
c) Register to speak at the Public Meeting (whether in-person or 
electronically) , in advance, to clerk@neebing.org, or by calling the Clerk-
Treasurer at the number below; or 
d) Attend the public meeting in-person, or via electronic means, and 
register with the Clerk-Treasurer, upon arrival, indicating your wish to ad-
dress the Public Meeting orally. 
 
Please note that, in order to be considered, written comments must be 
submitted by 4:30 p.m. on Wednesday, February 15, 2023.  It is the 
writer’s responsibility to check with the Clerk-Treasurer, using the contact 
information below, to confirm that electronically submitted or mailed writ-
ten comments have been received 
 
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION related to the proposed severance is avail-
able for by calling the Clerk-Treasurer at 807-474-5331. 
 
DATED AT THE MUNICIPALITY OF NEEBING this 19th day of January 
2023. 
 
 
 
Erika Kromm 
Clerk-Treasurer 

Notice of a Public Meeting being held to consider an ap-
plication for a proposed Land Severance  

(Application Number B02-2023)

THE CORPORATION OF THE MUNICIPALITY OF NEEBING

Please take notice that the Council of The Corporation of the Municipal-
ity of Neebing, sitting as Committee of the Whole, will hold a Public Meet-
ing on Wednesday, February 15, 2023, at 5:30 p.m., at the Neebing 
Municipal Office to consider a proposed severance under Section 53 of 
the Planning Act, R.S.O. 1990, c. P.13, as amended.  The Committee’s 
recommendations to Council will be considered for ratification at the Reg-
ular Council Meeting on the same evening, commencing at 6:00 p.m. 
 
The Application (B02-2023) is brought by Dennis and Sherry Thurier, the 
property owners. The land parcel which is the subject matter of the ap-
plication has municipal address 61 Oliver Creek Road, and is legally de-
scribed as “Part Mining Location R223, Reference Plan 55R1054 Parts 1, 
2 & 5, Parcel 15644 in the geographic Scoble Township, in the Munici-
pality of Neebing and Province of Ontario”. This is referred to as the “Sub-
ject Property”. 
 
The purpose of the proposed severance is to add land to a neighbouring 
property. The severance will not result in any new lots. The severed par-
cel will be L-shaped, and has road frontage on Oliver Creek Road. A 
sketch showing the lot configuration is included with the application, a 
copy of which is available on the Neebing website (www.neebing.org/no-
tices) or by contacting the Municipal Office. 
 
ANY PERSON may attend the Public Meeting and/or make written or ver-
bal presentations either in support of, or in opposition to, the proposed 
severance. If a person or public body that files an appeal of a decision of 
the Committee of the Whole in respect of the proposed severance does 
not make oral submissions at this public meeting, or does not provide 
written submissions prior to the decision of the Council in the matter, the 
Ontario Land Tribunal may not grant them status to maintain the appeal. 
 
How to provide input:  You can provide input on the application as fol-
lows: 
 
a) Submit comments in writing by email, to clerk@neebing.org; 
b) Submit comments by regular mail to the mailing address below; 
c) Register to speak at the Public Meeting (whether in-person or 
electronically) , in advance, to clerk@neebing.org, or by calling the Clerk-
Treasurer at the number below; or 
d) Attend the public meeting in-person, or via electronic means, and 
register with the Clerk-Treasurer, upon arrival, indicating your wish to ad-
dress the Public Meeting orally. 
 
Please note that, in order to be considered, written comments must be 
submitted by 4:30 p.m. on Wednesday, February 15, 2023.  It is the 
writer’s responsibility to check with the Clerk-Treasurer, using the contact 
information below, to confirm that electronically submitted or mailed writ-
ten comments have been received 
 
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION related to the proposed severance is avail-
able for by calling the Clerk-Treasurer at 807-474-5331. 
 
DATED AT THE MUNICIPALITY OF NEEBING this 20th day of January, 
2023. 
 
 
 
 
Erika Kromm 
Clerk-Treasurer 
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Show Me the Money - January
Municipalities are subject to higher degree of scrutiny than businesses, par-
ticularly when it comes to money. Every year Municipalities are required to 
submit year end financial paperwork and that paperwork must be audited 
by an outside firm.  
 
Two audit sessions occur at Neebing. This year the interim audit was com-
pleted in December, and a final audit session will be completed in March. All 
financial transactions and processes for the entire year are examined. The 
Auditor then prepares an Auditor Report along with the annual Financial 
Statements. 
 
The Auditor presents the report and the audited Financial Statements to 
Council, which Council formally accepts with a resolution. Once the Finan-
cial Statements are accepted, a copy is placed on Neebing’s website, and the 
annual Financial Information Return (FIR) is sent to the Province. 
 

The FIR documents for Ontario Municipali-
ties, dating back to 1977, are available online 
from the Ministry of Municipal Affairs and 
Housing. This data is stored in Microsoft 
Excel format. 
 
FIR Data comparisons between Municipali-
ties can be difficult. For instance when look-
ing at recreation, our neighbour Gillies has a 
privately run community centre, so Gillies 
reports lower expenses for recreation com-
pared to Neebing, despite the fact that both 
Municipalities have a community centre.  
 
If you are interested in viewing paper copies 
of these documents, please call the Munici-
pal Office.  

HOW TO CONTACT   
YOUR COUNCIL MEMBERS 

Mayor Mark Thibert 474-1362 mayor@neebing.org 
Councillor for Blake Katherine Hill 631-1869 blake@neebing.org 
Councillor for Crooks/Deputy Mayor Brian Wright 964-2365 crooks@neebing.org 
Councillor for Pardee Curtis Coulson 577-2475 pardee@neebng.org 
Councillor for Pearson Gary Gardner 577-1963 pearson@neebing.org 
Councillor for Scoble Brian Kurikka 633-3735 scoble@neebing.org 
Councillor At-Large Gordon Cuthbertson 708-7548 coucilatlarge@neebing.org 

SATURDAY MARCH 4, 1:00PM  
Dying with Dignity Canada - Medical 
Assistance in Dying (MAID) 
 
SATURDAY MARCH 4, 2:00PM
Presenter & Topic TBD  
 
TUESDAY MARCH 7, 1:00PM 
Alzheimer Society -  Let’s Talk Demen-
tia! 
 
TUESDAY MARCH 7,  2:30PM  
Topic and Speaker TBD 
 
THURSDAY MARCH 9, 6:00PM  
Elder Abuse Prevention Ontario - Power 
of Attorney for Property/
Protecting Finances  
 
THURSDAY MARCH 9, 7:30PM
Ministry of Finance—Introduction to 
Ontario’s Estate Administration Tax 
 
TUESDAY MARCH 21, 1:00PM
Osteoporosis Canada - Bone Health 101 
 
TUESDAY MARCH 21, 2:30PM
Thunder Bay Counselling - Overview 
and Tips for Financial Aid 
 
WEDNESDAY MARCH 22  
TBD Norwest Clinic - Diabetes Pre-
vention Workshop 
 
THURSDAY MARCH 23, 6:00PM  
Elder Abuse Prevention Ontario - Elder 
Abuse & Ageism 101 
 
THURSDAY MARCH 23, 7:30PM  
Elaine Wiersma - Dementia topic TBD 
 
SATURDAY MARCH 25, 10:00AM
Ontario Society of Senior Citizens Or-
ganizations (OSSCO) - Reducing So-
cial Isolation and Loneliness 
 
SATURDAY MARCH 25, 11:00AM  
Sharon Bak - PTSD Stories from the 
Edge & Boots on the Ground for First 
Responders 
 
SATURDAY MARCH 25, 1:00PM     
Danielle Covello - Recreation Therapy 
& Dementia Care Consulting (Topic 
TBD) 
 
TUESDAY MARCH 28, 1:00-4:00
EVERGREEN DAY - A variety of Topics 
from Norwest Clinic 
 
THURSDAY MARCH 30, 6:00PM
Hospice Northwest - Grief Presentation 
 

*A comprehensive booklet will be 
mailed to all households separately 
to give a breakdown of what kind of 
information will be covered at each 

session - Stay tuned! * 
RSVPs are welcome and encouraged  

to commence immediately!  
 

RESERVE YOUR SPOTS 
TODAY! 

 

Conmee Township Receives $14,984 from the Province of Ontario 

Aging and Health
Conmee Township is the proud recip-
ient of $14,984.00 from the Province 
of Ontario!  
Following province-wide consultations 
in 2018 with seniors and their family 
members, caregivers and support organ-
izations, the ministry has identified four 
priority areas to support older  
Ontarians across the province: 
 
1. Age at home and in communities 
2. Be safe and secure 
3. Remain healthy, active, and socially 

engaged 
4. Participate in the labour market and 

economy as they wish. 
 
With this funding, we will be able to  
1. Strengthen the safety and well-being 

of older adults (e.g., delivery of pro-
grams about falls prevention or elder 
abuse awareness / prevention). 

2. `Adapt and deliver programs and 
services to isolated older adults either 
virtually (e.g., internet or telephone-
based programs) or in-person (fol-
lowing current provincial guidelines) 
so they can stay active and socially 
engaged. 

3. Create safe opportunities for older 
adults to network and increase par-
ticipation in community labour mar-
kets through virtual mentoring, 
volunteerism, and training to support 
entrepreneurship. 

4. Focus on supporting these priorities 
for rural communities, specifically. 

 
We will be inviting our neighbouring  

Municipalities to participate. 
 

Please come join us!  
Refreshments will be provided. 

*Virtual attendance, social distance  
spaces, PPE, transportation, and 

respite services are also available if  
required* 

 
Refreshments will be provided at all ses-
sions. Saturday sessions will have a full 
lunch meal and break included from 
12:00-1:00. Please communicate any di-
etary restrictions to Nikita when you 
RSVP. 
 

To RSVP, or for more information, 
please contact Nikita @  
(807)475-5229 ext. 3 or  
deputyct@conmee.com 

  
AGING AND HEALTH  
SERIES SCHEDULE 

 
THURSDAY MARCH 2, 6:00PM
Hospice Northwest - General Overview 
of Programs and Services 
 
THURSDAY MARCH 2, 7:30PM
Ontario Society of Senior Citizens Or-
ganizations (OSSCO) - Health 
Involvement in Public Policy 
 
SATURDAY MARCH 4, 10:00AM
Hospice Northwest - Don’t Duck the 
Conversation  
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I just had the opportunity to spend an 
extended weekend in Toronto.  It’s been 
about 20 years since I’ve been back. The 
recent jaunt was inspired by my daughter 
who, after months of illness, tests and 
therapy - deserved to be treated to some 
shopping, fine dining and a musical.  I 
hadn’t thought about how the return to 
some old stomping grounds would feel 
for me this time around.  I’d been focused 
on the prep work required to make sure 
she was well enough to travel and well 
supported on the trip. After so much time 
away it’s easy to forget what the big city 
is like.  To become convinced that it’s not 
as great as you remember it to be.  A great 
place to visit but maybe not to live.  I 
know a few people who would NEVER 
live in Toronto or any other large centre 
for that matter and don’t even like to go to 
town each week if they can help it. And I 
feel like that some days too.  

But like everything else I think it’s all 
about perspective and attitude!  I’m sure 
if I had headed to the big city looking for 
all its faults and downfalls I would have 
found them. Lots of them. And I think 
you can probably say the same about 
every city, every town, and even every 
rural municipality.  No place is perfect.   
And you can embrace the good or you 
can focus on just the bad. But because our 
focus was creating an experience, an ad-
venture, and a happy place for my daugh-
ter, that is exactly what we found.   And 
Toronto was actually quite glorious and 
we were able to see and enjoy only the 
good that the city and all the people and 
places we encountered had to offer.  

I am under no illusion that there is an 
underbelly to this big city.  Like there is 
to any city. Including ours.  But for a few 
days we just skimmed along the surface 
and enjoyed the friendliness and human-
ity that is also there!  And maybe we were 
wearing rose coloured glasses, but it’s 
kind of nice to do that every now and 

then.  I would much rather be the optimist 
who sees the good in people and places 
than focus on the negatives.  I was re-
minded that big cities aren’t that bad and 
actually have a whole lot to offer.  

I wasn’t really there long enough to feel 
homesick.  But I did of course think about 
home.  Mostly because of the stark con-
trast between downtown Toronto and an 
off-grid house on a big hill surrounded by 
forest a ka-zillion miles away.  There 
wasn’t much sign of country life there.  
There was a store in the big mall called 
‘Moose Knuckles’ and a few storefronts 
with camo fashions.  That's about it.  Not 
a whole lotta greenery in the downtown 
core. But that was okay too.  I loved the 
skyline and the view from the hotel room 
was amazing and it was fun to open the 
curtains at night and take it all in.  Not 
quite the same as the stars on a clear night 
out here in the country.  But still nice.  
Just different.   And now we’re home and 
there are always those first few days 
where things look a bit fuzzy around the 
edges.  Our heads are still in the big city, 
but our hearts are happy to be back in the 
country.  I feel a bit guilty that I loved it 
so much. Like I cheated or something.  
Like I should be apologizing.  But I am 
okay with loving both.  I enjoyed the 
bright lights and action, but I am already 
embracing the peace, quiet and solitude 
again. 

While we were waiting at the gate for 
our plane to board in Toronto, already 
starting to think about home, three little 
birds landed on a nearby sign. Sparrows I 
think.  And not that I haven’t seen birds 
indoors before, but somehow seeing them 
inside this big glass and steel structure 
with the crowds and all the hustle and 
bustle while starting to pine for my coun-
try home, felt almost miraculous.  I 
wanted to take it as a sign.  That no mat-
ter what man made efforts loomed around 
us day in and day out, no matter the con-

Chix in the Stix  
City Mouse!by  

Cindy Harasen

 
 
 

3131 West Arththurur StStreeeet               
(nearar Twinin City Crossssroads) 

PhoPhone 939-2619

BREAKFAST 
     All Day Every Day!       

FRESH HOMEMADE 
SOUP Daily!

Grandma’s Restaurant
Take Out 939-1551

Fast, Friendly Service 
by Knowledgeable 

Staff

3129 W. Arthur  
by Santorelli’s  
Husky Truck 

Stop

Monday - Friday 9-5, Closed Saturdays 
 

Ph. 939-2581 
 

Authorized BF Goodrich Truck Tire 
Dealer

PRO-TEC TIRE CENTREPRO-TEC TIRE CENTRE

 

KO2 
TAKES ON  

CANADIAN EXTREMES

OUR TOUGHEST ALL-TERRAIN TIRE. 

EVER. 

• 20% Tougher Sidewalls 
• 2X Longer Treadlife on Gravel,  
  +15% on Asphalt 
+10% Traction in Mud, +19% in Snow 
 

THE 
NEW

2424 HouHour  Truckck Stop Freeee WiWi-Fi!Fi!

Fresh Subs, Sandwiches, Wraps!  
Coffee Bar available 24hoursSantorelli’s Santorelli’s 

Bulk DEF 
Now Available!

We also sell tires for 

cars and light trucks!!

Home Cooking  
7 Days a Week 
7 a.m. - 3 p.m. 

Home Cooking  
7 Days a Week 
7 a.m. - 3 p.m. 

RURAL 60 PLUS IS OPEN! 
 

5 Pineview Road, Kakabeka Falls  475-5779,  
email rural60@tbaytel.net  Website: www.rural60plus.ca 

Carving - Monday from 10 to 3 
Disking - Monday from 1 to 3 
Weaving - Tuesday and Thursday from 10 to 3 
Knitting - Tuesday and Thursday from 10 to 3 
Cribbage - Wednesday from 1 to 3 
Quilting - Wednesday from 10 to 3 
Beginners Carving - Wednesday from 10 to 3 
Yoga - Thursday from 10 to 11 
Craft Room Open - Monday to Friday from 10 to 3 

 

TO ALL RURAL 60 PLUS members a reminder that 
there is a LUNCHEON ON FRIDAY FEBRUARY 17TH 

FROM 12PM TO 1 PM at the Kakabeka Legion! 
Please call or email the Centre or sign the book at the Centre 
before Friday February 10th.

Providing Reliable Service  
Since 1987 

 

www.tempelman.ca 

807-767-9173

For al l  your  
Bulk Water Needs 

 

Residential or Commercial 
City Water delivered  
in stainless steel tanks

 
 
 
 
 

 

• Wells • Holding Tanks • 
• Swimming Pools • 

• Skating Rinks • 

sumerism, the $10 coffees and $20 sand-
wiches at the airport, the destruction of 
the planet and a zillion other things that 
as a nation we should not feel too proud 
of, there were these sweet little innocent 
birds.  Chirping and hopping down onto 
the carpet.  We tossed a few small crumbs 
so that they would come closer.  They did 
and it made us all smile.  It was like even 

in the big city, nature was winning. And 
that made me want to cheer!  Go birds!  
And as the memory of our trip to Toronto 
will begin to fade, I am happy to be back 
in our country home and feel like coun-
try folks are, like the birds, part of the 
winning team!



202 Highway 130 B-4785 Hwy 11/17 
(807) 939-2007 (807) 577-2435 
 
Mon-Fri 9am-6pm Mon-Fri 9am-6pm 
Sat 10am-2pm Sat 10am-4pm

New Location in Kakabeka  
NOW OPEN 
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"Learning Through Play,  
Exploration & Inquiry" 

Connect with other Families!  
 

  (for children 0-6 years) 
   

 Our Calendar of events can be viewed at:  
https://www.keyon.ca/en/Events/ViewEvents 

 

* EarlyON Child and Family Centre - 
Murillo 

(Pre-registration on KeyON is required) 
 

For more info. please:  
Email: ruralfrc@tbaytel.net or 

 Private FB message us or 
Call: 935-3009  

 

Play, sing, laugh and we will 
SEE YOU SOON!

Rural  
Family 
Centre

We are looking 
to start up a  
Neebing 4H 

group! 
... and are looking to see if there are local families who 
would be interested in have their kids in grades 1-8 join 4H 
in Neebing!  The meeting place would likely be Blake Hall 
and a focus for the group has not been decided yet, that will 
be decided by the parents of the children joining the group. If 
you would like to know more please contact Lisa at lisalaiti-
nen@hotmail.com or 807-708-4767 (cell). 

 This is a great opportunity to have locally organized  
activities for kids, no need to drive all the way to town!

PANCAKE SUPPER IS BACK! 
(SHROVE TUESDAY) 

 
ST. JAMES ANGLICAN CHURCH, MURILLO 

(JOHN ST. RD. AT CALVERT) 
In Morrow Hall 

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 21ST, 2023 
4:30 P.M. to 6:30 P.M. 

 
(Pancakes, sausage, Cookies & Refreshments) 

 
FREE WILL OFFERING AT DOOR!! 

 
COME AND FEEL OUR COUNTRY WARMTH IN CHRIST 

 
EVERYONE WELCOME!!!
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Be safe, be well 

and be kind. 

Joy Harris, 
NFRA  

- President

the first to hear of upcoming events that you can be part of. 
Be In The Know – become a NFRA member :) 

For new or current members it’s easy to start or renew your membership.  
Option #1:  
• Send an email, with your name, address, preferred email 
and phone number to nfraevents@gmail.com 
• Then send the $5.00 membership fee in an etransfer to the 
same address nfraevents@gmail.com 
 

Option #2: 
• Send a letter with with your name, address, preferred email 
and phone number and enclose a check for the $5.00 mem-
bership fee to:   
 

Neebing Fire/Rescue Association, 4766 Hwy. 61, Neebing ON. P7L 0B5 
Option #3: 
• Give your written information (Name, address, email ad-
dress and phone number) along with $5.00 to any current 
NFRA Board member 

January is the beginning of a 
new financial year for NFRA 
and we’d like you to join us! 
You will receive a member-
ship card, emailed copies of 
the minutes of our exciting 
meetings, opportunity to join 
meetings via phone or in per-
son, and an invitation to, and 
voting privilege at, the upcom-
ing AGM!  Plus, you’ll also be 

When: Monday, March 13th 2023 
Where: via Bell teleconferencing, dial toll-free: 
1-888-402-9166       conference ID 5502964# 
Who: Everyone. Voting is restricted to all current (paid) members 
of NFRA (at time of AGM). 

In Case You Were Wondering… 
 

What have your contributions to NFRA purchased? 
Over the past 5 years these items have financed by 

YOU! 

Scan this 
QR 

code...it 
will take 
you right 

to the  
50/50  
Raffle 
site!
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Neebing Emergency Services by 
Dale Ashbee, Fire Chief, Neebing

  Fire Safety in the “Fun “Month of February 
Although February is the shortest month of the year, its days are re-
plete with ‘special occasions’, and it brings the promise of longer 
daylight hours to come. 
From beginning to end, February is just different from its fellow 
months. On February 2nd each year, there occurs the peculiar ritual 
(carried out by certain interested folks) of ‘awakening’ groundhogs 
from their hibernation beds.  Depending on whether or not the 

roused groundhog casts a shadow when it sticks their head out, a forecast is prescribed as to 
how many more (or fewer) winter weeks viewers might have to plan for.  The appearance of a 
groundhog’s shadow is said to indicate the likelihood of an earlier Spring, while the ‘no show’ 
of its shadow is said to indicate that the winter weather is likely to be the norm for the foresee-
able future. In Neebing, however, it would seem that regardless of the groundhog’s shadow 
(present or not) we can usually anticipate about six (6) more weeks of sledding and shoveling.  
February is also ‘different’ from the other months in that it adds an extra day to the end of its 
calendar month, but only once every four (4) years. Just imagine – if you were born on a Febru-
ary 29, you would only get to celebrate your ‘actual’ birthday every four (4) years.  However, by 
the time your fourth true birthday arrived, you theoretically would be ‘legal’ to drive a car.  
Thankfully in the middle of February, and different from other months, we have a special day 
called St. Valentine’s Day, which is a time to celebrate love and our caring for others.  The 
thoughtful sharing of flowers and chocolates to one another are seen as expressions of this good 
will and best wishes.  Interestingly, the common signature phrase “From Your Valentine” origi-
nated with a kind and caring man named ‘Valentine’, who while incarcerated in a Roman 
prison in 270AD, awaiting execution for performing marriages, which had been forbidden by 
the Emperor of the day, sent what was to be his last note, to his jailor’s daughter. The note was 
signed with the now familiar, “From your Valentine”. Valentine was later to be declared St. 
Valentine in recognition of his kind deeds and we continue to be reminded of the importance of 
romance in our lives each year on the 14th day of February.  
Although a box of chocolates is a much-appreciated gift for your loved ones, another true and 
important sign of your caring and concern involves continuing to ensure you and your family 
remain aware of fire safety tips - not only in February but throughout the year. As the days 
grow longer and carry a promise of warmer days ahead, February remains a midwinter month 
with all the fire safety concerns of the season including; cooking equipment, heating equip-
ment, electrical distribution equipment and carbon monoxide in the home.  
Key Safety Tips for remaining Fire Safe in February include: 
• Ensuring your chimney is clean and your furnace vents are clear of snow;  
• Being diligent with cooking, as many winter fire starts occur in the kitchen, 
• Being careful with auxiliary heaters, to ensure they are placed away from combustibles like 

curtains, furniture and blankets;  
• Taking extra care with extinguishing butts from any inside smoking;  
• Going through your Home Fire Escape Plan with your family. It is essential that everyone 

remains familiar with what they should do (leave the house and call 911) and where they 
should go (to an established meeting place) if a fire does start in your home. “Practice 
makes perfect” – exit time is limited and critical; and  

• Ensuring that your CO and Smoke Alarms are working. As you will 
see in a companion article in this issue of Neebing News, in 2022 On-
tario experienced the highest level of fire-related deaths in recent his-
tory!  Many of those deaths are attributed to non-working (or absent) 
CO and smoke alarms in the affected homes. Most homes now have a 
hardwired and battery back-up detector/alarm system in place, which 
should be ready to serve you” 24-7/365”. However, they need to be 
tested regularly to ensure they are ready to protect everyone inside.  

While embracing visions of Groundhogs, and Valentine chocolates and 
Leap Year Birthday Cakes, enjoy February 2023 to the fullest, and above 
all STAY SAFE!                                                 

Tree Services Include: 
*Tree Pruning * Tree Removal  
* Hazardous Limbs/Trees       
*Storm Cleanup   
Wood Services Include: 
*Firewood cutting/splitting/stacking 
*Rough Cut Lumber – Mobile Sawmill 
Winter Services Also Available: Drive-
way & Rooftop Snow Clearing 

 
 
 

*Experienced and insured services 
For a free estimate please call, text or email: 

Grant Miller (807)-630-5359 
woodsmillertree@gmail.com 

Find us on Facebook  
@ WOODS MILLER TREE WORKS 

Happy  
Valentine’s 

 Day!!
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Beginners Welcome!

NEEBING NEWS DELIVERED TO YOUR MAILBOX  (unless you have NO FLYERS posted)  
Deadline for the MARCH issue of The Neebing News is FEBRUARY 20!!  

(BUT early submissions are always very welcome!) 
Submissions and photos of community events and articles of interest are welcome,  

and can be sent to Chris Vaclav at designhouse@tbaytel.net    628-7271
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Lakehead Region  
Conservation Authority 

submitted by LRCA Staff

This is a reminder that the LRCA 
does not monitor ice conditions at 
any of our Conservation Areas. 
Make yourself aware of weather 
conditions before heading out to ex-
plore, and always ensure you are 
dressed appropriately and are wear-
ing appropriate footwear while vis-
iting. There is no winter 
maintenance on any of our trails. 
Please be safe when visiting.   
The LRCA conducts snow surveys 
on a bimonthly basis on the 1st and 
15th of the month between Novem-
ber and May of each year. There are 
three historical snow survey loca-
tions which are located at Hazel-
wood Lake Conservation Area 
(Current River), Madeline Street 
(McVicar Creek), and Vibert Road 
(Pennock Creek). Snow depth and 
weight (water content) are collected 
and forwarded to the MNRF’s Sur-
face Water Monitoring Centre as 
part of the Flood Forecasting Pro-
gram.   
The January 16, 2023, snow surveys 
indicate that the snow survey loca-
tions are above average for snow 
depth and water content, when com-
pared to the historical averages for 
January 15. The snow depth results 
were: McVicar Creek – 35.4 centime-
tres (cm) (16% above average), Pen-
nock Creek – 41.8 cm (24% above 
average), and Current River – 48 cm 
(10% above average). The water con-
tent results were also above average 
for all three snow courses, with an 
equivalent water content ranging 

from 121 millimetres (mm) at 
McVicar Creek, 103.9 mm at Pen-
nock Creek and 115.6 mm at Hazel-
wood (Current River). The next 
snow survey measurements will be 
taken on February 1, 2023.     
Please be advised that a “pay and 
display” unit will be installed at Sil-
ver Harbour Conservation Area 
during 2023, which will replace the 
coin box at that location. Vehicles 
parked at Silver Harbour (including 
vehicles utilizing the boat launch fa-
cility) will be required to display a 
slip from the Pay and Display unit 
or have a valid Explore Card Park-
ing Pass displayed. All revenue gen-
erated through day use parking fees 
and Explore Card sales is used for 
Conservation Area upkeep and 
maintenance (including boat launch 
facilities) and staff costs.  Non-com-
pliance is subject to fines under Reg-
ulation 113:  Conservation Areas – 
Lakehead Region. 
The 2023 Explore Card Parking Pass 
is available now, which provides 
parking at our Conservation Areas 
for one calendar year at a cost of 
only $40.00 +HST instead of the 
$5.00 per vehicle day use parking 
fee. Visit our webstore at 
www.store.lakeheadca.com or give 
us a call at (807) 344-5857 to pur-
chase yours now!    
Get out and Explore!   

RURAL CUPBOARD FOOD BANK 
TAX RECEIPTS for 2022 Donations 
Will be issued first week of FEBRUARY If you have not received it by March 
1st, please call 285-0836 or email;  
ruralcupboardfoodbank@gmail.com 

THANK YOU 
To Rapport Credit Union for the countless years they had a food drop-off 
bin - Since they have moved to their new location, adjacent to the Evergreen 
Pharmacy, all donations should be left at the Pharmacy location. 
 
To the O'Connor Fire Fighters and O'Connor Volunteers for the generous 
donations raised at their Christmas Parade held in December. 
To Gary and the Kakabeka Falls Legion for so generously raising funds 
throughout the year through the Musical Sundays, the Christmas Concert 
and the Christmas Dinner held for the Rural Cupboard Food Bank Clients 
and Volunteers 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
April 12th - 6 pm  

Followed by General Meeting Conmee Council Chambers 
(in person) or Virtual

THE VICKERS GARDEN’S 
BRANCH OF THE 

WOMEN’S INSTITUTE  
 is hosting a  

MEET AND  
GREET 

at 
VICKER HEIGHTS  

COMMUNITY CENTRE 
BROADWAY AVENUE 

On 
SATURDAY, 

FEBRUARY 11, 2023 
2 P.M. to 4 P.M. 

All W.I. Members, former 
and present or anyone  
interested in learning 

about the Women’s Insti-
tute is welcome to join us 
for an afternoon of fun 

and companionship. 
  Each Branch is asked to 
present 10 minutes of en-

tertainment.  
(Poems, Jokes, Skits or 

Demonstration) 
COFFEE WILL BE  

SERVED 
For more information or 
to R.S.V.P. Contact Jean 

at  
jtwilson@tbaytel.net or 

935-2587

OPEN
RURAL CUPBOARD FOOD BANK 

Neighbours Helping Neighbours 
Conmee Municipal Complex 

19 Holland Rd, Kakabeka Falls  P0T1W0 
807-285-0836 

We sincerely thank all those that  
continue to support us.  

Your donations enable the food bank to remain 
open 

Next Food Bank  
Wednesday, February 15, 2023 

Registration 9 am to 11 am 
Drive-Thru Pick-up

Kakabeka Legion 
Events

Feb 3 Teen Challenge 2:00-7:00 
Feb. 4 Teen Challenge 07:00-18:00 
Feb. 11 Exec/Gen Mtg 2:30/3:00 
Feb. 12 Breakfast 8:30-noon 
Feb. 17 Rural 60 Lunch 12:00-1:00 
Feb. 18 Dance Quest 7:00-10:00 
Feb. 19 Jam Session 6:30-9:30 
Feb. 25 Dance Quest 7:00-10:00 
Feb. 26 Music 2:00-4:00 

Call the Legion hotline to confirm bookings  
473-9122 

 

At this time there are no Covid restrictions. 
Masking is up to the individual.
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AUTO REPAIR 
Charlie’s Auto 
Automotive Service Technician, Charles Clair 
953 Candy Mountain Dr., 473-5456 708-5536 

CATERING, HALL RENTALS & MEETINGS 
Blake Community Hall - 
71 Blake Hall Road. Call the Municipal  
Office for reservations: 473-5331 or email 
neebing@neebing.org 
 
Founder's Museum 
Hwy. 61 & Gillespie Road, Phone: 475-5114 
Fax: 473-4663, Email: info@founders.ca   

DOG GROOMING 
Slate River Dog Grooming 
All breeds and sizes.  
HWY 61, Neebing.  Find us on Facebook. 
475-9629. 

EXCAVATING & EQUIPMENT RENTALS: 
Pete’s Backhoe Service Ltd. 
52 Haniak Rd, Rosslyn 
Ph 939-1014, Email office@petesbackhoe.com 
Dump Trucks, Excavation, Lot Development 

ELECTRICAL 
5 Star Electric (Thunder Bay) Inc. 
Residential, Commercial & Industrial. 
New Builds, Upgrades to Existing. 
EV Chargers. Solar Systems & Generlinks. 
807-475-7827 
Email: inquiries@fivestarelectric.ca 
Message us on Facebook.  

FEED & FERTILIZER 
Thunder Bay Co-op Farm Supplies 
Highway 61 & Boundary Drive 
Phone 475-5190  Fax 475-7420 www.tbcoop.com Fertilizers, chemi-
cals, building supplies, hardware, feed, poultry chicks, garden products 

GENERAL CONTRACTORS 
Pete’s Backhoe Service Ltd. 
52 Haniak Rd, Rosslyn Ph 939-1014,  
Email office@petesbackhoe.com 
Driveways, Lot Development, Gravel/Sand 

INCOME TAX PREPARATION 
Kelley's Tax Service 
West Oliver Lake Rd 
(807) 622-7599 
kelleystaxservice@gmail.com 

METAL ROOFING 
Thunder Bay Co-op Farm Supplies 
Highway 61 & Boundary Drive, Phone 475-5190  
Fax 475-7420 www.tbcoop.com Largest Stock of  
Ideal Metal Roofing & Siding in N. Ont. 

REAL ESTATE SALES 
Avista Realty Group Ltd.  
640 Beverly St. Thunder Bay 
Barb McEwen, Sales Rep. 
Cell 807-626-3860 Ph. 344-3232 Fax 344-5400 
Kelsey Belluz, Broker at Re/Max Generations  
Fourteen years helping clients buy & sell rural 
properties! 
Call or email me at 807.472.9292 or 
kelsey@belluz.com 

SEPTIC SYSTEMS INSTALLS: 
Pete’s Backhoe Service Ltd. 
52 Haniak Rd, Rosslyn 
Ph 939-1014, Email office@petesbackhoe.com 
Licensed Septic Installers 

TIRE SHOP 
Pro-Tec Tire Centre 
3129 West Arthur Street, Husky Truck Stop  
Tire Shop: 939-2581 Office: 939-2572  
Fax 939-1171 

TRUCK.CAR STOP & RESTAURANT 
Santorelli’s 24 Hr. Husky Truck Stop 
3131 West Arthur Street   
(near Twin City Crossroads) 
Gas Bar:939-2619/Fax:939-2060/Office:939-2572 

UPHOLSTERY and  REPAIR/RESTORATION 
Monteith Upholstery 
Specializing in Furniture, ATV/Snowmobile seats, Automotive, Cus-
tom outdoor covers (i.e. patio furniture, A/C units, etc...) and restora-
tion projects. 16 Carlson Rd N, Neebing Phone: 631-4672 
Email: monteithupholstery@gmail.com 
Website: monteithupholstery.com 
Facebook: monteith upholstery and restoration 

WATER TREATMENT 
Authorized Purifiner dealer for N.W.O., 
Water treatment specialists 
Brad’s Water Treatment 577-0462 

WELL SERVICES/PUMPS 
Kershaw Well Services 
350 Blindline Road, Rosslyn, ON  P7K 0R7 
Phone 939-2166 Fax 939-2167

RURAL BUSINESS SERVICES DIRECTORYRURAL BUSINESS SERVICES DIRECTORY

The Rural Pharmacist:         

Minor Ailment Pharmacist Prescribing Now Available in Ontario!  
by Henry Tempelman, Pharmacist/Owner of Evergreen Pharmacy

Pharmacist Minor Ailment Pre-
scribing is finally here! This is some-
thing that’s been in the pipeline for a 
couple years now but delayed with 
healthcare funding priorities shifted to 
the COVID pandemic response.  

What is Minor Ailment Prescribing? 
Minor ailments are described as health 
conditions that can be managed with 
minimal treatment and/or self-care 
strategies. Additional criteria include: 

•Usually a short-term condition 
•Lab results aren’t usually required 
•Low risk of treatment masking un-

derlying conditions 
•No medication or medical history 

red flags that could suggest a more 
serious condition 

•Only minimal or short-term fol-
low-up is required 

 The 13 minor ailments that pharma-
cists in Ontario can prescribe for are: 

•Allergic rhinitis 
•Candidal stomatitis (oral thrush) 
•Conjunctivitis (bacterial, allergic 

and viral) 
•Dermatitis (atopic, eczema, allergic 

and contact) 
•Dysmenorrhea 
•Gastroesophageal reflux disease 

(GERD) 
•Hemorrhoids 
•Herpes labialis (cold sores) 
•Impetigo 
•Insect bites and urticaria (hives) 
•Tick bites, post-exposure prophy-

laxis to prevent Lyme disease 
•Musculoskeletal sprains and 

strains 
•Urinary tract infections (uncompli-

cated) 
The main benefit is patients initiating 
treatment faster, when appropriate, 
and receiving the care closer to where 

they live and work. Pharmacists are 
highly qualified and trained; minor 
ailment prescribing will reduce emer-
gency room visits and stress on our al-
ready strained local health care 
system. 
Ontario is the ninth jurisdiction in 
Canada to offer Minor Ailment pre-
scribing; Alberta was the first province 
to offer the service in 2007. Some other 
provinces have already expanded the 
conditions on which they can pre-
scribe for. This isn’t a totally new pro-
gram to the industry, and there is 
evidence of efficient ways to offer the 
services to meet the needs of the pa-
tients. 

All our pharmacists are trained to 
offer these services. Depending on the 
ailment/situation, we can perform 
these minor ailment assessments in 
person or over the phone.  An assess-
ment typically takes 10-15 minutes, as 
our pharmacists follow an algorithm 
to determine if the ailment requires a 
pharmacist written prescription or 
not, or if the pharmacist deems a re-
ferral for the patient to undergo fur-
ther assessment.  

Our pharmacists are able to offer 
these services on a walk-in or ap-
pointment basis at this time. As with 
any program, we appreciate your pa-
tience and understanding as we 
launch this new service. In some situ-
ations, if a walk-in appointment isn’t 
available at one of our locations, then 
we can schedule a phone appointment 
with a pharmacist from our other lo-

cation.  
Our pharmacists are very excited 
about the opportunity to use our clin-
ical skills to improve healthcare for 
our patients. There is now even more 
value to having a proficient pharma-
cist on your side, who is familiar with 
your health history and medications, 
when it comes to minor ailment pre-
scribing. Whenever we conduct an as-
sessment for a minor ailment, whether 
it results in a prescription or not, we 
will communicate our assessment 
notes to your primary care provider. 
Many people have asked us: “Are you 
going to have time to offer this new 
service? Aren’t you already doing lots 
of work?” We appreciate the recogni-
tion! We do think we do a lot of im-
portant work for our patients! This is a 
new program and there are some new 
workflow adaptations, but we already 
were having a lot of these conversa-
tions with patients. Everyday, patients 
coming in with questions about symp-
toms relating to many of these minor 
ailments where we ask questions in 
order to offer over-the-counter treat-
ment options, or suggest a treatment 
that the patient would have to obtain 
a prescription for from a walk-in 
clinic. Now, we can skip that step and 
initiate treatment faster, which is a win 
for the patient! 
If you have any questions about minor 
ailment prescribing, or about any of 
our other services give us a call at ei-
ther our Kakabeka Falls or Rosslyn lo-
cation!

939-1152   
3879 Hwy 11/17     

Premium Wood Pellets For Sale

Bio Power, Marth  
Hardwood &  

Lac Wood  
Softwood Pellets 

Barb McEwen 
Salesperson 

(807) 626-3860 CELL 

www.avistarealty.ca

640 Beverly Street 
(807) 344-3232 Office 
(807) 344-5400 Fax 
1-888-837-6926 Toll Free 
bmcewen@avistarealty.ca

TOP TEN  
MLS AWARD WINNER  

For 30  
Consecutive  

Years!

Phone:   

767­3643
Please come out and join us at 

Pinegrove United Church  
100 - Hwy 130  

Admission is free  
and all are welcome! 
 

February 2: 10 to 11:30 Coffee and muffins 
February 16: 11 to 1 Lunch and fellowship 

 
Volunteers are also welcome (and needed) 

For more information about Cafe del Soul, please visit 
www.pinegroveuc.org/cafe-del-soul/




